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Newtown Board of Education 
CIP/Facilities/Finance Sub Committee Minutes 

May 16, 2017 
 

Call to Order: 5:35 

Present:   Rebekah Harriman-Stites,  Ron Bienkowski,  Keith Alexander, Gino Faiella 

Public Participation:  None 

Unfinished Business 

 Item 1 CIP Updates 

a) Hawley roof project – Mr Bienkowski stated that we still have steps to go to secure state 
grant.  The Legislative Council  is meeting to vote on the 3 Board phase motions 1) to 
authorize superintendent  to file grant, 2) to authorize the Board to manage the project, 3) 
authorize the preparation of schematic drawings.  All has to be in to the State by June 30th.  
We will not be able to do this project this summer because of timing.  The plan is to proceed 
with filing of the grant before June 30th and have it scheduled for next summer.  There is 
enough stability in the roof to be able to wait.    
 

b) Hawley educational specifications (attached)  for the roof replacement project should be 
satisfactory to the State and it will be on the agenda for the next Board of Education 
meeting for Board action before June 30th.   
 

c) Status of projects underway - 3 projects are slated for this year: Hawley roof (this will be 
scheduled for next summer),  Middle School boilers, re-piping and energy project, and the 
HS auditorium.  HS Auditorium is under way, and we should not run into any issues with 
these other 2 projects.   Mr. Faiella stated that he has purchase orders out for the Middle 
School project for the hygienist to do testing of the abatement and has the State contractor 
to do all the demolition and abatement,   and we have Advanced Energy Management who 
covers Eversource.  They also have their purchase order to do the boilers and lighting.  This 
will all be done in the summer once the students have left.   Mr. Faiella stated he was 
nervous about the boilers at the Middle School.  We have lost 2 boilers and only have 2 that 
are running right now.  A guestimate of savings year over year could be about  $170,000 a 
year on the operations budget for fuel and electricity for  the Middle School.  Middle Gate is 
currently saving about 70,000 a year.  
 

d) Discussion on CIP plan for 2018-19 - Mr. Bienkowski  stated that this plan (attached) moves 
everything from last year’s plan forward which gives us a free year in year 5.  Mr. Faiella 
stated he will go back to Kaestle Boos to review numbers again and we should do a 6% 
escalation on all numbers.  Mr. Faiella had a discussion with Garland regarding the Middle 
Gate roof replacement project and about 5 years ago the back section of the building was 
done.  The front was done somewhere in 1998, so this section is probably in its 20th year.  
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They discussed about stripping off the seams and recoating seams within these sections to 
get another 10 years out of the roof, we may have to change some of the pitch areas so 
there is no ponding.  All this is well within the budget of the $1.5M.   
 
Ms. Harriman-Stites stated in year 3 there are questions around athletic field house and its 
educational values.  Mr. Faiella stated he thinks the athletic field house would have its 
educational value as any other storage room or storage building.  The athletic and band 
equipment would be stored there.  Getting rid of the containers that are currently being 
used would clean up property, give a safe place to store equipment, and thereare  safety 
issues as well, since the current storage containers are rusty and dirty inside.  Mr. Faiella 
also stated the other thing to think about is do we want to bring water in and have a mini 
septic system with bathrooms and showers.   This would prevent and stop students from 
coming into the building.   Mr. Faiella will look into the costs. 
 
For Year 5 Mr. Faiella is currently doing a study for the Head O’Meadow energy program but 
the payback doesn’t look right .  There was an assumption that there would be gas 
there….but they would have to pipe at least 4 miles off the main street, and there are not 
any other big users who would help to contribute.  Mr. Bienkowski asked if something like 
this could be done with an installation of a big propane tank.  Mr. Faiella is looking into this 
as well.   
 
Ms. Harriman-Stites asked what is our timeline.    Mr. Alexander stated it is written that we 
should give our timeline by July but we don’t usually present this before September.  We 
will look to get ready for August.  Mr. Alexander asked about the school security 
improvement list and if it should be included within the CIP or do we leave them as separate 
tasks?  Mr. Faiella stated he did not know, they are itemized now and we could possibly put 
them in year 5.  Mr. Bienkowski asked if this would meet the policy threshold of $285,000. 
There has never been a collection of items in one school, we could add a system wide 
category to the CIP.  Ms. Harriman-Stites stated we will put it out in year 5 and see what the 
conversation is.   

Item 2 Food Service Contract Renewal 

a) State requirements - Mr. Bienkowski stated that the State requirements are pretty extensive 
for the food service renewal.  They have alot of points that we need to cover.   
 

b) Draft Amendment (attached) – The draft is what is recommended by the State for the year 1 
Amendment.  We want to continue with Whitson’s as they have been a good partner so far.  
We currently have two contracts.  One contract is for all the schools that are on the NSLP 
(National School lunch program),  and the other is the  HS which is off the NSLP, so there is a 
second Amendment.  Our attorney is working on this second amendment at this point which 
will be similar to the 1st Amendment.  These should be put on the June 6th BOE agenda for 
approval (motion attached).  
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c) Ms. Harriman-Stites asked if the increase in Administration and Management fee’s was 
expected (attached).   Mr. Bienkowski stated the way the RFP is worded based on the State, 
these fees are based on CPI (Consumer Price Index) for food in the northeast region.  We 
received a communication from the State that indicated the CPI increase was 2.5% so 
Whitson’s cannot exceed that.    Based on this 2.5% increase the fee would go up a total of 
$3,125.   
In the contract, there will be a financial guarantee.  The schools’ on the NSLP will actually 
lose $72,000, but the High School should earn $72,000 so essentially it is a break even.  It 
needs to be a positive number, if it ends up being less than that, then Whitson’s fees are at 
risk. The contract for this current year has a projection of a $42,000 shortage on the NSLP 
and $51,000 at the HS so the guarantee was $8,669. The program up to this point is on 
track. It will be up probably around $20,000.   Ms. Harriman-Stites asked how does 
Whitson’s compare to Chartwells.  Chartwell’s made money in their last year they were with 
us but lost in the previous years.  Whitson’s is a great contract.   

Item 3 Status of 2016-17 Budget and 2017-18 Budget 

a) 2016-17 Building & Site Improvement projects (attached).  First chart are designated things we 
were able to do this year based on our overall balance.      These items highlighted projects that 
were suppose to be for next year but we were able to do them this year.   
Mr. Faiella stated that they are currently working on the air in the library at middle gate.  The 
condensors are up on the roof so everything should be working within another week.    
 

b) 2017-18 Building & Site Improvement projects  (attached).  This is the amount that is left before 
the hold.  The Board of Finance took $26,000 as part of the sewer in Building and Site 
improvements, we planned on doing the Middle Gate splits and then they took another 
$272,000 of our projects on hold.  When you apply those to the total we had $23,773 left to do 
all projects which we will not be able to do.  Mr. Bienkowski  suggested  the highest priority is 
the Head O’Meadow decommissioning of the depressurizing water vessel at $49,500.  He would 
like this to be the first thing that is considered from the balance from the operating budget.  We 
should have about $71,000 left.   
 

c) Non-Lapsing Fund balance & activity (attached).  This is a detail of what we have done over the 
years.  The town does merge these two accounts, with the Board of Education capital and non-
recurring fund.  They gave us $100M last year to offset our budget which we spent $99,647 for 
Technology equipment.  The two totals come to $53,000 for a balance.  We have to ask the 
Board of Finance permission to use this money for any of the 2018 Building & Site projects.  
Depending on where we land will determine what our deposit request will be for this year.   

 

Open 

None 
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Adjournment 

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Rebekah Harriman-Stites and second by  Keith Alexander.  
All in favor.  The meeting was adjourned at  6:18 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Joanne Morris 
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